OCTOBER 21, 2008 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES
b.
Public Hearing and Action on South Fifth Avenue Underground Parking Garage and Street Improvements Public Project Review, 0.80 Acre, 319 South Fifth Avenue.  A proposal to construct a 785-space parking structure extending four levels below grade and 38 surface parking spaces with stairs and elevators serving the underground garage and a new public street extending east from Fifth Avenue to Division Street – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

Cheng explained the proposal and showed photographs of the property.

Roger Hewitt, chair of the DDA Operations Committee, stated that this proposal was the direct result of a City Council resolution last winter requesting the DDA to design and construct an underground parking structure on this property.  He said the resolution further requested the DDA to design a pedestrian and vehicle connection along the south side of the lot between Division Street and Fifth Avenue, as well as a short-term design on top of the underground parking structure to for surface parking and a long-term design that would support future buildings and/or a plaza.  He said Council asked the DDA to work closely with the Public Library, integrating the designs so the library’s proposed future expansion could be connected to the parking.  Council also asked that the DDA plan for public engagement and submit the final proposal to Planning and Development Services by October 27, he said, noting that the design team of Carl Walker (parking specialist) and Luckenbach Ziegelman (architect) was then hired.  He said they had a public meeting in the spring to solicit input from the public and participated with the library on an online survey to see what people looked for in a library and parking.  Some of the important points from the survey, he said, involved safety, pedestrian friendliness, energy efficiency, and a clear connection with the library.  He stated that they held a public open house last week to further receive comments from the public.  He went on to discuss the design of the project, stating that the concept of Library Lane was to break up the largest block in the downtown.  He stated that small lots were important for downtown vitality and the new Library Lane would provide a new front door for the library, one that faced a pedestrian-oriented street rather than a vehicular-oriented street (Fifth Avenue).  He stated that the entire design of Library Lane was done as pedestrian friendly as possible, adding that it would be a private street subject to DDA approval.  During the public review session, he said, there was a great deal of discussion regarding what to put on top of the underground parking.  He said it has been designed to support a variety of different uses, but that it would initially contain surface parking, at the direction of City Council.  He was available to answer questions.
David Chun, 322 East Liberty Street, understood that the DDA has gone through a great expense to design this project and he understood the need for additional downtown parking, but he thought there was a time when the City should balance the need for surface parking and green space.  He referred to the green space of Boston Commons in Massachusetts and underground garages with plazas on top in Atlanta.  He thought this was a perfect opportunity for Ann Arbor to design a public plaza in front of the public library, rather than more asphalt parking spaces, stating that Ann Arbor had very few green spaces in the downtown.  It was a quality of life issue, he said, and encouraged the Planning Commission to consider that.  
John Haynes, 322 East Liberty Street, stated that his residence bordered this site.  He expressed concern about the construction phase during the project and said he would like more of an understanding about noise, work hours, dirt, dust, and traffic.  He did not know how to provide input about the construction phase and protection existing residents.  He also expressed concern about the proposed surface of the underground garage, stating that he was opposed to the surface parking as designed.  It would be helpful to him, he said, to know what criteria the Planning Commission would use to consider what the final surface would be.  He would like more understanding about the process.  Most of the people he had talked with seemed to support the underground parking and a park on the surface, he said.

Steve Geddes, 417 Eighth Street, said he attended the public meeting last spring and the DDA presentation last week.  He was in favor of a plaza on the surface of the underground parking.  With regard to the new Library Lane, he stated his opposition to a new pedestrian-oriented road, stating that he did not see the need for a new road through this block.  What he saw a need for was a creative design for drop-off and pick-up at the library and encouraged that the development on this site be supportive of the A2D2 zoning.  He thought the City could come up with better solutions for active use at the street level to serve as a model for future development.

Gwen Nystuen, 1016 Olivia, said she agreed with the last three speakers on almost everything.  She liked the underground parking and had faith in the Luckenbach Ziegelman design, but recalled the strong public support during the Calthorpe planning process for a more green downtown.  Even though the surface parking was proposed to be temporary, she said, this was a central location that so many people looked at and to propose surface parking over a large underground parking structure was disturbing to her.  She thought it was appropriate to put either a public plaza or a building with nice green space on this site, even if only temporary.  She did not think the design looked pedestrian; rather, to her it looked vehicular.
Ali Ralawi, 248 South Seventh, stated that he operated Jerusalem Garden.  When this was first brought to his attention last summer, he said, he remembered thinking that it would be good to add something to the vitality of the community.  He felt strongly that this was the best community in Michigan and he would like to see it stay that way.  He would like to see something nice added to the downtown instead of a generic parking structure.  This was a great opportunity to improve the City, he said, stating that what was needed was something that would bring people and families to the downtown.  He suggested a plaza or green space or outdoor amphitheater that could be transformed into an ice rink in the winter.  This would increase the property values in the downtown, he said.  He said the vagrancy concern has been raised and discussed and he did not think this should be a reason to not provide a public space.

Kathy Gorris, 1726 Charlton, stated that plan looked very automobile friendly, not pedestrian friendly.  She suggested that perhaps Library Lane be designed as a pedestrian access, not a vehicular access.  She questioned who would park in the proposed surface lot.  

Paul Lambert, 201 West William Street, expressed concern about starting a project like this during the banking crisis that has arisen, stating that it could become very problematic.  He strongly supported the vitality of the downtown, but thought the cost of these parking spaces over the life of the structure was roughly comparable to a house in Barton Hills, which he thought would be a drag on the City’s economy as a whole.  He preferred the City do something with this property that was more people-friendly and more with the future in mind.

Margaret Parker, co-owner of Downtown Home and Garden, said they have designed a portion of their property with peach trees, a fence and a hedge.  People loved to visit it, she said.  She thought it was great that the subject site would be used for underground parking, as it eliminated the City from becoming full of parking structures, but said it was important to remember the Allen Creek watershed here and the use of the watershed when digging deeper into the ground.  She stated that this was one of the last open spaces in the downtown and people really wanted a central place to gather.  She thought this property deserved long-term master planning, because of its proximity to the library, the old YMCA site and the bus station.  She was a member of the Commission for Art in Public Places and recalled a recent speaker saying that the City should not be mitigating for storm water everywhere, but developing a master plan to address the problem.  She hoped the City would not pass up that chance.  She stated that plazas that worked well existed in many other cities, states and countries, and she thought Ann Arbor could do the same.
Kim Katchedorian, a resident of Ann Arbor, stated that when she parked in the downtown, she wanted to feel safe.  She said she would not be parking in this parking structure because of safety reasons, noting that more and more parking structures were becoming automated.  There would be no one in the parking structure making sure she and other patrons were safe, she said.  She also noted that there was no safe drop-off zone on Fifth Avenue in front of the library and was surprised that there had not yet been a fatality.  She would like to see her concerns addressed, she said.
Laura Rubin, 625 Fountain Street, director of the Huron River Watershed Council, commended the City for putting most of the parking spaces underground.  She noted that this was an excellent opportunity to look at the issues of storm water and public art.  With regard to storm water, she said, this property was part of the Allen Creek watershed and the City currently was looking at ways throughout the creekshed with regard to holding water back and cleaning it.  She believed there was an opportunity here to integrate the underground water into a plaza structure, retaining on-site water and infiltrating it to reduce imperviousness on the site.  She also thought there was an opportunity here for the City to help people understand how they could be part of a solution and highlight how wonderful public art could be in a public space.
George Bacalis, 322 East Liberty, stated that he first came to Ann Arbor in 1950 as a student.  He thought the DDA had done a nice job on its mission and commended the placement of the parking underground.  He stated that he was a founding member of the AATA in the 1960’s and a suggestion at that time was to remove cars from the downtown and make it more pedestrian friendly.  This was contrary to that view from 1968, he said.  He favored the underground parking but was disappointed with the plans for its surface.  He thought it could be improved.  He stated that there would be 785 parking spaces underground and questioned why 38 additional parking spaces were needed on the surface.  Unless someone could produce a feasibility study recommending the 38 additional spaces, he thought there was room to do something better on the surface of this site.  A plaza would be nice, he said, stating that they could be found all over the world.  If a plaza were out of the question, he suggested a one-story building with a park on the second story.  He was strongly opposed to the footings and foundation of this structure supporting a 15-story building and asked why the City would want to commit to those kinds of funds.  It removed many different options, he said.
Janice Clander, 322 East Liberty, stated that her residence backed up to proposed structure.  She supported underground parking here but asked the City to seriously think about what would be placed on the surface.  She questioned why 38 additional parking spaces were needed when there was a great opportunity for public art and/or something that would welcome people to the downtown and make them want to spend time here.
Ray Detter, speaking on behalf of the DDA Citizens Advisory Council (CAC), stated that the CAC was involved in the process back in 1991 to try and develop underground parking on this library lot.  Over the years, he said, he has watched while the DDA took over alternative transportation commitments to avoid having to build anymore parking structures in the downtown.  He said the CAC has attended all meetings on this issue and has listened to discussions about natural lighting, entrances and exits, historic preservation, parking numbers, what to put on the surface, Library Lane.  On more than one occasion, he said he emphasized the CAC’s desire to maximize the parking so no further structures would be necessary.  They wanted to build for the future, he said.  He said the CAC supported the proposed 785-space structure and the library’s plans for replacement, as well as eventual placement of a building with a public plaza on the surface of the structure.  He said they would like to see the plaza designed so it could extend into Library Lane whenever the space needed to be enlarged.  He said they wanted this to be done right because it would be around for a long time and at a great amount of money.  He encouraged storm water re-use if possible, as well as public art.
Linda Beraurer, 421 Third Street, was pleased to see the parking underground and expressed her disappointment about the surface parking spaces.  It was not clear to her why 38 additional spaces were needed aboveground.  She stated that the Planning Commission heard very good comments this evening about this prime opportunity and one of the last chances to do a really futuristic type of visioning for the surface of this property.  She thought the plans for a 15-story building were misleading and saw no reason to provide the footings and foundation for that.  She hoped the Planning Commission would move forward with the commentary this evening and consider all the issues that were discussed during the Calthorpe planning.
Jan Onder, 2671 Apple Way, a member of the Ann Arbor Public Art Commission, encouraged the City to consider a vision for this property and think about bringing more people to the downtown.  She owned and operated a store on Main Street for 20 years and noted that the City was now experiencing the loss of retailers.  The types of uses that appealed to people to bring them to the downtown needed to be considered, she said.  Other cities have amenities like a shallow water feature for children in the summer, she said, that could then be used for something desirable in the winter.  She really thought this was what would bring people to the downtown.  

Barbara Copi, 1601 Cambridge, liked the idea of underground parking, as it was needed, and agreed that a plaza would be the most desirable for the surface.  She questioned what the plans were for the old YMCA site, which presently was a surface parking lot.  The reason she raised this question was because she is believed that site was more appropriate for a tall building..  

Joan Martin, 5530 Warren Road, thought an underground parking structure was an excellent idea for this site.  She stated that the idea of a plaza on this site was so exciting and it seemed terribly important to her to not finalize the design of the parking structure before the plaza suggestion has been considered and discussed.  She worked for the Huron River Watershed Council, she said, and people needed to be more aware of Allen Creek and the water issues involved with the underground parking.  She hoped both the parking and plaza could be designed together.

Noting no further speakers, Bona declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Lowenstein, seconded by Potts, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby approves the following resolution:

     WHEREAS, The City Administrator is directed to obtain comments and suggestions from the appropriate City departments with regard to certain City projects meeting private development regulations prior to recommending that City Council approve funding for them; and

     WHEREAS, Such projects are to be reviewed by the City Planning Commission prior to City Council approval;

     RESOLVED, That the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission finds that the South Fifth Avenue Underground Parking Garage adheres to City private development standards, with the following exceptions:

· City Code Chapter 47, Section 4:20, states that one-way driveway opening widths shall be between 15 and 20 feet; turning radii shall be between five and 15 feet; and maximum curb cut widths not exceed 60 feet.  Two-way driveway opening widths shall be between 24 and 30 feet.  The site plan does not meet these requirements.

· The Public Services Standard Specifications call for public street rights-of-way to have a minimum width of 66 feet.  The site plan does not meet this requirement.

· The intersection of Library Lane with South Fifth Avenue and South Division Street does not meet the Public services Standard Specifications, including minimum intersection radii, sidewalk ramps, road grades, etc.
Bona pointed out that the City Council resolution authorizing the DDA to design the underground parking garage contained a directive that pedestrian and vehicular circulation between Fifth Avenue and Division Street be contained in the site plan, as well as the parking garage being designed to support surface parking in the short term and long-term development to include, but not be limited to, “residential, retail, and/or office building(s) and a public plaza.”  She asked staff to speak to the issue of noise, dust and working hours during construction.
Cheng stated that the City Code contained requirements for noise, dust and hours of operation during construction projects.
Bona added that anyone could contact Planning and Development Services to follow up on that.
Potts said she felt well-informed about this project, stating that she attended several of the presentations and the working session.  She thought this was an exceptionally well-designed parking structure with a maximum of natural lighting and public safety.  Her main concern was the surface of the parking structure.  The Council resolution contained possibilities of what could be done on the surface, she said, providing the DDA with the option of negotiating the addition of adjacent land with surrounding property owners.  She said she would like to add to the Planning Commission motion the fact that no private land parcels were acquired for this project, which would assist her in voting for this, as well as a clause stating that the design surface was subject to future public input and review.  She thought assurance was given at the public meeting last week that development of the surface would be open to a different process and that nothing would be finalized until there was extensive public comment and review.  She was counting on that, she said.  She stated that her vote on this would have to be with the condition that the design of the surface would include review and comment by the public and that no private or public land would be acquired to enlarge this lot.  These were two crucial issues to her.

Lowenstein stated that she was a member of the City Council and DDA and has been a part of all of the discussions on this.  She stated that it did not matter if the Planning Commission voted in favor or against this, as the Commission’s action was advisory and this property was public land.  She clarified that this was a public parcel owned by the City, likely the City’s most valuable parcel.  Last night, she said, the City Council voted in favor of the 601 Forest proposal, which was approximately the same size of the potential development for this parcel.  She noted that the 601 Forest property sold for over $10 million and the proposal did not contain a public plaza.  She stated that the subject property was being prepared to be sold and what was put on the surface of the site would be only temporary.  The reason City Council directed a surface parking, she said, was because it would be a temporary use until the property was sold.  Coordination between the development of this property and the old YMCA property was a possibility, one which she hoped would happen.  This was partly why the parking was going below Fifth Avenue, she said, so when something was built on the old YMCA site, access to the underground parking would be available.  She noted that this would make the property more valuable.  She stated that the subject site was a very valuable piece of property for the City and she stated that it would not become a park.  She added that the development that would go on this site would include the public space that was there.  For those who lived on Liberty Street who wanted a park, she said, there was a park a block away called Liberty Plaza.  She stated that this issue was discussed a great deal by the City Council before providing direction to the DDA.  One of the reasons the Library Lane was proposed, she said, was because of the library’s plans to change the public orientation so it was no longer on Fifth Avenue, where it posed dangerous situations.  She said there were numerous pedestrian changes/amenities occurring in this area, stating that it would become a lively area, partly because of the library’s reconstruction project.  The library was what brought people to this area, she said, adding that what would continue to bring people was not more parks but activities, such as the library, retail space and art space.  She asked someone from the design team to speak to amenities of the parking structure, particularly responding to safety issues.

Mike Ortley, stated that when they began the design of the parking structure, the primary feature was safety and security.  One of goals was to make the structure more open, he said, stating that natural light was a key element of security.  He described the natural light features and stated that the primary parking for the library would be on the first level of the underground structure.  He showed the different parking levels, the pedestrian pathway and the stair tower.  He stated that another element of security was the human element, be it attendants or ambassadors of the parking system.  The connection with the library would result in people going back and forth, he said.  He discussed both pedestrian and vehicular ingress/egress.  Another element of design was to maintain services and access for neighbors adjoining the property, he said, noting that a one-way service alley along the north side of the site was included for deliveries and garbage pick-up for adjacent neighbors.  

Carlberg asked for explanation of how the 785 parking spaces were intended to function for the downtown as a whole.
Hewitt stated that during the A2D2 process, a transportation consultant conducted a parking study to examine system needs and make recommendations.  He said they found that the parking system was at capacity, which was 85 percent usage during the day.  He said a number of alternative transportation concepts was recommended, many of which were currently being used.  This was to create flexibility in the system, he said, so demand management practices could be instituted that would help encourage alternative transportation.  Currently, he said, they were unable to meet the new parking demands of new businesses in the downtown.  This new structure, he said, essentially would get them out of the situation of operating at capacity.  If car usage were to decrease and alternative transportation were being used, he said, the first thing to go would be surface parking lots in the downtown, as they would be more appropriate for buildings.  Older parking structures might even be removed in the future, he said.  It was their hope that this would be the last parking structure to be built in the downtown, he said, adding that that the structure being placed underground and in a central location was a good solution.
Carlberg asked if this parking structure were being planned to meet the parking needs of future residential units in the downtown, so each development would not have to provide all of its parking.

Hewitt replied yes.

Carlberg asked if it were the expectation that a development on the old YMCA site would contain underground parking.
Hewitt replied yes, stating that this project was designed so when the old YMCA site was developed, it could be attached to this new structure.  This eliminated the need for space-demanding ramps, he said.  

Carlberg asked what could be done to Library Lane to allow water infiltration and not require use of the storm water system.
Adrian Iraola, of Washtenaw Engineering, representing the petitioner, stated that their preferred method of handling storm water was infiltration; however, he said this would conflict with the foundations of the parking garage.  He said they would endeavor to find alternative methods, noting that the engineers have proposed some solutions that would be discussed with staff.  

Pratt stated that this project was not before the Planning Commission this evening for approval or denial.  It was the charge of the Planning Commission, he said, to determine whether or not it adhered to City development standards.  He stated that the input received was welcome, adding that there has been a lot of discussion about plazas in the past.  He said many of the people who wanted a plaza in this location did not use the existing Liberty Plaza a short distance away, speculating that another plaza in this location also would get used.  The plaza space was provided for, he said, although it may not be the green space people would like to see.  He asked about the total parking currently in the system.

Pollay stated that the entire public parking system, including on-street meters, consisted of 6,600 spaces.

Pratt asked how many parking spaces currently existed on this subject site.
Pollay replied just under 200 spaces.
Pratt noted that the surface parking was going from 200 to 38 for short-term spaces.

Pollay noted that this would be a temporary surface parking lot and that the first floor of the deck would be for the casual library user.

Pratt stated that what he has continued hearing from people was that surface parking helped.  It seemed like a good idea for short-term parking, he said.  Every single development that was proposed in the downtown, he said, has raised concerns about parking.  He was supportive of this project and knew that it was addressing demand management, but it seemed obvious that something could be done to free up some of the spaces.  He hoped this would be the last time a parking structure had to be built in the downtown, but the City may find in the future that it was not.  He was concerned about doing a better job of identifying the construction schedule, stating that contractors would need specificity about the work schedule.  He wondered how long Fifth Avenue would be out of service and how this would affect people getting around town.
Iraola stated that a traffic plan had been presented to staff, but that an overall detour had not yet been specifically approved.  He said there were issues that still needed to be discussed with neighbors.  With regard to construction schedules, he said, they have always followed City ordinance requirements and were very mindful of noise and dust control.  He said they expected two years for the construction along Fifth Avenue.
Westphal asked for a review of the footprint where a building would go on the surface of this property.  

Ortley stated that they reviewed the size of building that could be accommodated on this site, taking into account different requirements, such as setbacks.  He said the eastern half of the site would be appropriate for a high density, medium-rise structure, with a lower-rise structure on the western side.  He identified area for a civic space along the western half of the site.  

Westphal asked if the structural elements would support a taller building on the western half of the site.
Ortley said it support up to a four-story structure.

Westphal asked if there were a significant difference in the cost of the structural elements between lower and higher rise buildings.

Ortley replied yes, because additional columns would be required for a higher rise structure.  The addition of columns could also impact parking and safety/security, he said.
Westphal asked if anything would need to be done design-wise to accommodate a change to electric vehicles.
Ortley replied that it would be fairly easy to provide power for electric vehicles.  In addition, he said, if the size of cars were reduced, the size of parking spaces could also be reduced.
Borum stated that he was very supportive of this project for all of the reasons that had been stated, noting that the garage design was amazing.  He reiterated that 38 temporary surface parking spaces on this site was a lack of imagination as far as what could be put here.  He did not think green space or permanent open space should go here, noting that the University’s Diag on campus represented for him truly amazing green space that most cities of Ann Arbor’s size did not have.  Because the surface would have a temporary use, he thought something that normally was not considered and/or something that would involve a risk, such as a skateboard park, might be appropriate.  There were countless examples, he said, stating that small, intense vital spaces played large roles.  He stated that there were a number of architectural students in town who would pay money to enter a competition to design something for this site.  

Woods echoed the thoughts of others.  She also was disappointed that the surface space wasn’t something more like a plaza, even though it would be temporary.  She was glad to see underground parking being put here and the overall parking system being addressed.  She asked if there were a reason why more lower levels were not proposed.
Ortley stated that cost and the underground water table were major factors, noting that cost started to accelerate exponentially.  He said the next level down was likely too expensive.

Cheng stated that a revised motion was prepared today and distributed this evening.  He said the motion was revised to remove the three standards that were not met for public streets because the DDA has determined that Library Lane would be a private street.
Bona asked staff if there were any concerns with Library Lane being a private street.

Craig Hupy, of the City’s Systems Planning Services Unit, stated that staff supported what the DDA was trying to achieve with the pedestrian focus, raised sidewalk, landscape elements, etc, which would keep traffic speeds to a minimum.  The vehicle to deliver that was a private street, he said, noting that the problem with the public street standards was that they worked against what the DDA was trying to achieve.  

Moved by Borum, seconded by Westphal, to amend the main motion by removing the three bullet points.

Bona clarified that since the street was going to be private, the three bullet items were no longer an issue.

A vote on the amendment showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Borum, Carlberg, Lowenstein, Potts, Pratt, Westphal, Woods



NAYS:
None



ABSENT:
Mahler
Motion carried.
Potts moved to add the following two Whereas clauses to the motion:  “Whereas, no private land parcels were acquired for this project” and “Whereas, the tentative design of the lot surface is subject to future public input and review.”  

There was no second for this motion.
Potts stated that because this project contained a surface design in which the public had not been extensively involved, and because there was assurance that the public would have input, she would not be able to vote in favor of this.

A vote on the main motion as amended showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Borum, Carlberg, Lowenstein, Pratt, Westphal, Woods



NAYS:
Potts


ABSENT:
Mahler
Motion carried, reads as follows:
Moved by Lowenstein, seconded by Potts, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby approves the following resolution:

     WHEREAS, The City Administrator is directed to obtain comments and suggestions from the appropriate City departments with regard to certain City projects meeting private development regulations prior to recommending that City Council approve funding for them; and

     WHEREAS, Such projects are to be reviewed by the City Planning Commission prior to City Council approval;

     RESOLVED, That the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission finds that the South Fifth Avenue Underground Parking Garage adheres to City private development standards.

